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 Thank you, Justice Palmer.   

 I would first like to express, both on my own behalf and on behalf of the 

Judicial Branch, deep gratitude to each and every member of the task force.  You 

have all taken on a momentous public obligation that will keep you very busy over 

the next several months--but it is an obligation that will, I am confident, give you 

deep satisfaction, because you will be serving the public interest in a most 

significant and historic way.  So I thank you. 

 This is a working meeting, so I will be brief in outlining your mission, the 

time-line for achieving it, the rationale of the mission, and some general remarks 

about the ways in which I hope and expect you will go about your work. 

 Your mission is to make concrete recommendations to me for the maximum 

degree of public access to the courts, consistent with the needs of the courts in 

discharging their core functions of adjudicating and managing cases.  The deadline 

for your report is September 15th. 

    The rationale for this mission is really quite simple.  It is that we in the 

Judicial Branch require the trust and confidence of the public for us to do our job 
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properly and effectively--for us to render our judgments and manage the people's 

judicial business, not only fairly and impartially in fact, but fairly and impartially in 

appearance--and that, the more transparency and openness with which we do our 

job, the more likely it is and the more likely it will be that we will command that 

trust and confidence.  We have no power of the purse; we have no powers to 

enforce our judgments on our own.  Thus, in order for our judgments to command 

public respect and compliance, we must by our own conduct earn that trust and 

confidence; and we must be confident, and show our confidence, that by being 

transparent and open, we will demonstrate to the public whom we serve, that we 

are dispensing justice fairly, impartially, honestly and conscientiously.   

 I have been a proud member of this state judiciary for nearly thirty years, and 

I have sat on all three of its levels: the trial court; the intermediate appellate court; 

and for the past sixteen years on the Supreme Court.  I know, from my own 

experience, that, in the main, we in the state judiciary--the trial judges in the 

trenches, so to speak, those of us on the appellate levels, and the very able staff of 

the Judicial Branch--do perform our respective jobs with distinction and honor.   

 Does this mean that there have never been instances that would be 

awkward and embarrassing if disclosed publicly?  No, of course not.  Does this 

mean that there have never been instances that, when disclosed, have justifiably 

brought criticism to us? No, it does not.  But it does mean that, in the 

overwhelming main, we do perform with honor, and that, accordingly, we should 

have nothing to hide.  To the maximum degree possible, we should work in the 
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daylight so that the public will have the opportunity to scrutinize our work as one 

means of public accountability for the trust that we hold.  We have much to share 

with the public that is deserving of respect.    

 So I repeat: the more transparency and openness with which we do our jobs, 

the greater the degree of trust, confidence and respect the public will have in us, 

because the public will see what I have seen: that the judiciary--both judges and 

staff--does perform its job properly.   And, of course, the public has a strong and 

legitimate interest in such transparency and openness.  That is why I have asked 

you to serve. 

 On the other side of the scale, however, are other values that you will have 

to consider.  Transparency and openness must always be balanced against other 

legitimate interests, such as legitimate expectations of privacy, legitimate concerns 

for security, and legitimate needs of confidentiality.  To take just one example, 

which we in the Branch will have to face in the not too distant future, consider the 

fact that open, on-line access to all electronically filed judicial records may mean--

in, say, credit card collection cases--open, on-line access to private individuals' 

social security numbers, dates of birth, credit card numbers, and even bank 

account numbers and related information.  That would increase dramatically the 

risk of judicial records being a ready vehicle for identity theft.  I do not suggest that 

this is inevitable, or that this problem is not solvable by appropriate judicial rules 

and use of technology; I only give this example to suggest that each issue must be 

approached carefully and thoughtfully, and with consideration of all of the 
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legitimate interests. 

 I want you to understand that the Judicial Branch is fully committed to this 

mission.  You will have the complete support of the administrative staff of the 

Branch. Your recommendations will not be simply placed on a shelf; they will be 

taken very seriously.  The work I am asking you to do is of the highest priority for 

the Judicial Branch. 

 With these general thoughts in mind, I'd like to turn briefly to the three 

specific areas of access to judicial records, meetings and proceedings that I charge 

you with addressing.   

 The first area is the easiest.  I ask you to identify those matters that are 

already open and accessible to the public, but which the public may not know are 

accessible and, therefore, the public may simply assume are confidential.  In this 

connection, moreover, I charge you with identifying and making specific 

recommendations for ways in which that accessibility may be rendered easier.  

Your task force staff has already begun this process of identification.   

 The second area is more difficult.  I ask you to identify those matters that 

are not currently open and accessible to the public but which should be open and 

accessible, either in whole or in part, and to make specific recommendations for 

the maximum degree of public accessibility to them.  Again, in identifying these 

matters and making those recommendations, you should be mindful of both sides 

of the equation, and balance all of the interests to serve the larger public interest.   

In drawing that equation, however, you should keep in mind that, although 
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confidentiality will sometimes be necessary, awkwardness and embarrassment are 

not legitimate bases for confidentiality. 

 The third area for your consideration is to identify those questions that loom 

in the foreseeable future.  Answering these questions will in all likelihood require 

more time than is available for this task force.  Therefore, in this area, I do not 

necessarily expect you to make any concrete recommendations--but simply to 

identify those issues that we in the Branch may, or may not, have already thought 

about, but which we should be thinking about.  The example I gave earlier about 

on-line accessibility to case-specific information, and the risk of identity theft, 

would probably be one of these looming questions. 

 These are three very fruitful areas of inquiry--and, if you are not careful, they 

could be too fruitful.  By that I mean that you will have to prioritize your inquiries, 

lest you find that you have asked more questions than you can thoughtfully 

answer.   In other words, do not attempt to answer all of the questions that you 

raise.  If you attempt to do that, you will either fail to return with a report on 

September 15th, or you will return with a report that will only skim the surfaces of 

your questions.    

 Instead, I ask you to return with a report that focuses on what can be done 

now--either by administrative action, by rule change, or by recommendations for 

legislation.  Please do not try to do too much; try, instead, to recommend what can 

be accomplished in the short term, and to identify what must be considered in the 

longer term. 
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 I'd now like to turn to a brief discussion of what I think will be one of your 

most important tasks, and that is the attitude with which you approach your work 

on this task force.  I hope and expect that you will work as a team.  As we all 

know, the value of any product of a group effort is directly proportional to the 

degree to which the individual members of the group are willing to work together--

cooperatively--rather than primarily as a group of individuals.   

 Each of you has been asked to serve on this task force because of your 

experience, your expertise and your demonstrated good judgment.  Each of you 

comes from a particular professional background.  I hope and expect that, in 

addressing the very difficult and complex questions that you will face, you will 

bring to bear that particular experience and expertise.   

 But I also hope and expect that you will not permit your particular 

background to drive your ultimate decision-making in the public interest.  I ask you, 

in reaching your decisions, to take off your professional hats and address each 

question, not from the vantage point of a judge or a newsperson or a lawyer 

representing the media, but from the vantage point of the public interest, informed, 

however, by your own expertise and experience.  You all have much to teach each 

other and to learn from each other.  I ask only that you do so, and that you take to 

heart what you learn from your colleagues.  

 This is a most serious and important undertaking.  This is one of those rare 

moments that afford the opportunity to make positive institutional and cultural 

change in our judicial system.  I firmly believe that it can be historic in its final 
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dimensions, and I know that you do as well. 

 In appreciation of that belief, and in the spirit in which I have established this 

task force, I am taking this opportunity to announce that this year's annual meeting 

of the judges, which will be held at the Stamford courthouse on June 26, will be 

open to the media and the public.  I believe that such meetings, which have at 

times been open to the press, are precisely among the types of meeting that should 

be open and accessible, because they will demonstrate to the public whom we in 

the Judicial Branch serve, that we are in fact serving the public properly, and that 

we have nothing to hide.  Demonstrating that this meeting is open will be a good 

first step in reclaiming the public's trust and confidence in us--it will help to show 

that we are, in both fact and appearance, doing the public's work honestly, 

sincerely, diligently and conscientiously. 

 With these remarks, I leave you to begin this most important work.  I know 

that you will approach your work energetically and thoughtfully.  And I am fully 

confident that, in performing that work, you will be, in Abraham Lincoln's felicitous 

phrasing, "touched by the better angels of our nature"--that you will render a report 

with recommendations that will truly make a difference--and that you will render a 

report of which you will be proud, the Judicial Branch will be proud, and the people 

of the state of Connecticut, whom we all serve, will be proud. 

  Thank you. 


